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Improved drought conditions lead to lift on firework ban

Fireworks are making a comeback to McKinley County for Cinco de Mayo this year.

McKinley County saw severe drought conditions in 2021. The U.S. Drought Monitor is released
by the National Drought Mitigation Center at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln, the United
States Department of Agriculture, and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.

As of April 1, 2021, it showed McKinley County in the D3 and D4 intensity zones.
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These intensity zones show areas where fire damage is extreme, irrigation allotments are
decreased, vegetation and native trees are dying, federal lands are closed for fire precautions,
burn bans are increased, and large rivers like the Rio Grande are dry.

Because of these conditions, McKinley County Fire Chief Brian Archuleta encouraged the
county commissioners to ban the sale of certain fireworks for Cinco de Mayo 2021 and,
eventually, the Fourth of July.

But now, according to the U.S. Drought Monitor, conditions have improved. As of March 22, the
county is in the D3 and D2 intensity zones.

“We’re probably mostly in the severe [D2 zone] and 30% in the extreme [D3 zone], which is in
the northern part of McKinley County, and that's more of our dry area; [it’s] not heavily
populated,” Archuleta said in an interview on April 8. “That’s kind of why we didn’t do the ban for
Cinco de Mayo, and we’re keeping an eye on it for Fourth of July.”

Archuleta said that last year 60% of the county was in the D3 zone, and 40% of it was in the D4
zone, or the severe zone, which is the highest level at which the Drought Monitor measures.

So with this improvement, Archuleta told the McKinley County Commissioners during their April
5 meeting that it would be safe to allow fireworks for Cinco de Mayo this year.

Last year, certain fireworks were banned during the holiday. County attorney Doug Decker
explained to the commissioners which fireworks were a part of the ban during the April 6, 2021
County Commissioners meeting.

“The ones we can ban are those that go up in the air and those that make a louder bang,”
Decker explained. “The common fireworks that are like your sparklers and your fountain cones
and the smaller fireworks that don’t go very high and don’t make as loud a bang as others, the
state won't allow us to ban those.”
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This year though, all legal fireworks are fair game.

Archuleta said the county fire department is working with firework vendors to ensure everyone is
on the same page.

“We're giving firework vendors an opportunity to come and talk to us on their concerns because
it affects their business,” Archuleta said. “So we try to work with the firework vendors to be as
open as possible while being safe.”

Firework sales for Cinco De Mayo start on May 4 and end on May 6.

No decisions about the Fourth of July have been made yet. Archuleta said he would be coming
back to the commissioners in June to make that decision. He said he would be monitoring the
situation until then.

By Molly Ann Howell
Sun Correspondent
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